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INSIDE THIS ISSUE : 

Midwest 2016 was a wonder-
ful time for Phi Beta Mu In-
ternational. We had record 
attendance at our meeting, 
awards breakfast, and the 
executive secretary recep-
tion. The new board was 
eager to begin work in our 
Wednesday afternoon board 
meeting. New board mem-
bers Travis Weller and Jay 
Watkins were congratulated 
and assigned to the public 
relations and commission 
committees. Appreciation 
was given to Keith Rudolph 
for his service to the board as 
his term expired. Rudolph 
worked tirelessly with our 
contact in Arizona, Mr. Ray-
mond Laffin to kindle the 
excitement of beginning a 
new chapter. Kappa Zeta, 

our newest chapter, is now a 
reality. President Bearden 
asked Mr. Rudolph to be the 
representative from Phi Beta 
Mu International and give the 
oath to the new members. 

Also, our newest award, the 
Col Earl D. Irons Program of 
Distinction was presented to 
two schools. The recipients 
were Penn HS of Indiana and 
Austin Westlake HS from 
Texas. Congratulations to 
past president Paul Wor-
osello and his committee for 
their wonderful work in de-
veloping the award and 
screening the applicants. 

Our newest chapter additions 
are Brazil in ’16 and Arizona 
in ‘17. We continue to reach 
out in hopes of establishing 
new chapters in Oregon and 
The Netherlands. Thanks to 
Elva Kaye Lance, chair of the 
extensions committee and 
Mrs. Sheryl Bowhay, com-
munications chair, who will 
be developing these contacts. 

I look forward to the 2017 as 
we continue to work not 
only on behalf of all Phi Beta 
Mu chapters, but also main-
tain our mentorship of 
younger directors. At the end 
of the day, we are about 

helping the band students 
across the world. I want to 
sincerely thank each member 
of the board for their efficient 
work on the committees. 
Mike Townsend continues to 
set the standard for our fabu-
lous newsletters. Thanks to 
Mike and his contributors to 
the newsletter. I never want 
to miss an opportunity to 
thank our international ex-
ecutive secretary, Mr. David 
Lambert for the incredible 
job he is doing! It is an honor 
for me to serve Phi Beta Mu 
International as your presi-
dent. I hope to see YOU at 
Midwest next year! 
 

Life, Love, Music, 

Keith Bearden 

WORDS FROM THE PRESIDENT - KEITH BEARDEN (ALPHA TX) 

 

PHIBETAMU NEWS 
& COMMUMICATION 

Welcome to the PhiBetaMu 
International Feb 2017 edition 
and to my second year as editor. 
I survived the first year, a very 
time consuming but valuable 
task and look forward to another 
great year in PhiBetaMu News! 

 

 As decided by the International 
Board, PhiBetaMu will only publish 
three issues annually instead of four. 

 The 2017 editions will approximate 
Spring Summer Fall and will be 
delivered to your inbox in Feb./June/
Nov. of the current year. 

 I am still in need of reports and/or 
publications from a number of Chap-
ters. I wish to have at least something 
submitted from each and every Chap-
ter to appear in at least one edition 
in 2017. 

 Submissions to the newsletter need not 
be long nor elaborate; however, it is 
vital that all Chapters are repre-
sented. All Brothers & Sisters in 
PhiBetaMu are interested in the 
going’s on of each and every Chapter. 
Please submit by the 25th day of the 
month prior to publication. 

 PhiBetaMu International Newsletters 
are archived and can be accessed at 
www.phibetamu.org 

 

 Mike Townsend 
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Phi Beta Mu welcomes newest 
chapter, Kappa Zeta. The in-
stallation of Kappa Zeta took 
place on Saturday, February 4, 
2017 at the Arizona Music 
Educators Association confer-
ence in Phoenix, AZ. Interna-
tional president Keith 
Bearden, and Keith Rudolph 
past international board mem-
ber were on hand to conduct 
the ceremony. Mr. Rudolph 
gave the oath to 26 new mem-
bers! Mr. Raymond Laffin, 
past president of Gamma 

(Indiana) who now resides in 
Arizona, was the catalyst for 
organizing the chapter. 
Through his efforts, qualified 
candidates were researched 
and invitations were sent. 

Officers were elected and they 
are Mr. Robert Rudy, presi-
dent; Dr. Michael Willson, 
vice president; Mr. Dennis 
Smith, executive secretary; 
Mr. George Hattendorf and 
Mr. Eric Haenfler, board 
members. 

PhiBetaMu International wel-
comes our new brothers and 
sisters in Arizona! The tireless 

efforts of brothers Laffin and 
Rudolph made this dream a 
reality. 

Upper Row (L-R) - Dan Bradstreet, Bud Hilditch, Scott Burgener, Rich Shelton, Jim Hudson, Keith Bearden, Melanie Britton, Bill Hum-
bert, Anne Haenfler, Jennifer Hamilton, Jon Gomez, Brian Murphy, Frank Dubuy, Charles Musgrave, Milas Yoes, Ray Laffin/Advisor, Clark 
Chaffee. Lower Row (L-R) - George Hattendorf/Board Member, Ken Jaeger, Michael Willson/Vice President, Peter Pappas, Margene Pappas, 
Bob Rudy/President, Dennis Smith/Executive Secretary, Renee Shane-Boyd, Chris Blue, Eric Haenfler/Board Member, Keith Rudolph 

(L-R) Keith Bearden, Raymond Laffin, Keith Rudolph 

President Keith Bearden 
presents Keith Rudolph 
with a plaque in recognition of 
his service on the Board of 
Directors for the past three 
year as Committee Chairper-
son of the Public Relations 
Committee. 

In his final address to the 
membership, Keith Rudolph 
said; -  “Our public relations 
effort is not isolated to a com-

mittee or an individual. The 
actions of both the Interna-
tional Board and our many 
chapters intertwine as we 
strive to promote bands and 
bandsmen. As we continue 
forward, we need to continu-
ally seek more and better ways 
to help our chapters thrive and 
grow while getting our mes-
sage out both to and beyond 
our membership”. 



 

EARL D. IRONS PROGRAM OF DISTINCTION – PAUL WOROSELLO 
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In December 2016, Phi Beta Mu Interna-
tional awarded two exceptional band pro-
grams by being presented as the first Earl 
D. Irons Program of Distinction recipi-
ents. Those programs are Penn High 
School: INDIANA, Glenn Northern, di-
rector (right) and Westlake High School: 
TEXAS, Kerry Taylor, director (left). 

Phi Beta Mu is currently accepting nomi-
nations to recognize other, exceptional 
programs in December of 2017. The pur-
pose of the Earl D. Irons Program of 
Distinction Award is to recognize 
those bands that exhibit and exemplify the 
founders’ ideals of honoring superior 
achievement, moral uprightness, and pro-
moting the international development of 
bands in order to challenge other groups 
to strive to attain these same levels of 
achievement. 

An Evaluation Committee will be com-
prised of five Phi Beta Mu members from 
different chapters, overseen by someone 
on the International Board or Interna-
tional Executive Officers. Five committee 
members will be selected by the Interna-
tional Board from the list of names sub-
mitted by the individual chapters. 

Each chapter is charged with selecting one 
person from their active membership 
whose judging experience enables an 
awareness of the standard to be met for 
this International award. That could be by 
chapter vote, selection by chapter offi-
cers, any process you feel will nominate a 
strong representative from your chapter. 

This will create a pool of names from 
which the five evaluators will be selected. 
There will be no more than one represen-
tative from any single chapter. 

Timeline 

January – May: Chapters send in the 
name of their representative for the 
Evaluation Committee along with a Bio/
Resume that attests to the nominee’s 
qualifications. Send the name and sup-
porting information to Paul Worosello by 
June 1st. 

Beginning of June: International Board 
selects the panel of five evaluators from 
the submitted names. Letters are sent 
notifying the individual and that person’s 
administrator(s) of their selection to this 
panel and thanking them in advance for 
their service and time to the fraternity 
and promotion of the best in bands and 

best practices of our profession. 

June 1 – August 15: (First Round) 
Evaluators will have access to MP3 files 
via Dropbox. Files will be labeled Band 
A, Band B, etc. to keep bands anony-
mous. Each evaluator will make a list of 
those bands they feel meet the highest 
level of performance of quality concert 
band literature. Any band receiving at 
least three votes (of five possible) will 
move on to the final round of evaluation. 

August 15 – November 1: (Final 
Round) Evaluators will have access to 
video compilation and supporting docu-
mentation via Dropbox for those groups 
qualifying for the final round. Bands will 
now be identified, since anonymity will 
now be impossible to maintain. Judges 
will evaluate the video compilation and 
the supporting PDF documentation. 
Based on this material, each judge will 
compile a list of bands they feel are de-
serving of the award. If three or more 
judges feel a band is deserving, that or-
ganization will be honored as an Earl D. 
Irons Program of Distinction. 

Winners will be notified by Nov. 1st with 
the presentation made during Midwest of 
that same year. 

Band Program Nominations are  
being accepted from any Phi Beta 
Mu Member. DEADLINE - APRIL 30 



The Mineola Middle School 
Symphonic Band performed at 
the Texas Music Educators 
Association Convention having 
been selected as the 2017 Class 
1C Honor Band for the state. 
On Friday, February 10, 2017, 
their concert included the 
World Premier of ‘The Wings 
of Mercury” by William 
Owens conducted by Melissa 
Grant Fisher. This 1.5 grade 
level composition is the third 
in a series of new works com-
missioned by PhiBetaMu Inter-
national. Other commissions 
in the series are “O’Er the 
Land of the Free” by Johnny 
Vinson and “Homage to the 
Dream” by Mark Camphouse. 

Program Notes - The Wings 
of Mercury  - William Owens 

In Roman mythology, Mercury 
is among the most recognized 

of the ancient deities. He is 
known as the “messenger of 
the gods” with his winged san-
dals and playful spirit, could 
fly faster than other gods. 
Trustworthy yet mischievous, 
Mercury is the patron god of 
commerce, poetry, travelers, 
luck, trickery and thieves. 

The Wings of Mercury is a 
musical portrayal of the whim-
sical, impish master of mirth. 
Beginning slowly with eupho-
nium solo, the thoughtful in-
troduction ponders the legend 
of this beguiling deity. The 
music suddenly becomes brisk, 
depicting swift and uninhibited 
flight. The melodic content 
passes seamlessly through vari-
ous sections of the ensemble 
with an array of tonal colors as 
the winged messenger soars 
effortlessly with his flight com-
ing to a final, brilliant finish. 

 

THE W INGS OF MERCURY - PHIBETAMU COMMISSION DEBUT AT TMEAC 
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Gayle Ruth Crain, born August 19, 1941, 
crossed the Jordan Friday, December 23, 
2016. She is survived by her loving hus-
band Richard, The Woodlands, TX ;sons, 
Scott and Chris, Kingwood, TX, and Ste-
ven, Houston, TX. Daughters-in-laws, 
Jennifer and Melissa, Kelsey and Terry 
Polovina ;sisters, JoAnn Thompson, Gar-
rison, TX, and Vicki Franze, Welborn, 
TX. Grandchildren, Lauren, Emily, 
Joshua, Jacob, Caroline, and EmmaKate. 
Cousins, Pat Baggerly and Sue O'Bannon, 
Belton, TX. 

 

 

 

Editors Note: 

The Gayle Crain Obituary is reprinted from the 
Dignity Memorial website and can be found at: 

http://www.legacy.com/link.asp?
i=ls000183207096 

When you access the site it is possible to enter 
your condolences in the guest book.  

Gayle will be greatly missed by the PhiBetaMu 
Fraternity. 

Our sincere condolences go out to Richard 
Crain, longest serving Executive Secretary of 
PhiBetaMu International. 

IN MEMORY OF - GAYLE RUTH CRAIN (AUG . 19,1941 - DEC .23,2016) 

(L-R) William Owens - Composer, Melissa Grant Fisher - 
Conductor, Paul Worosello - International Immediate 

Past President 



Outstanding Contributor to 
Bands, Chip Averwater of 
Memphis Tennessee, was pre-
sented with his plaque by Com-
mittee Chairperson Cathy Wil-
liams for his exemplary service 
to the band community. Mr. 
Averwater gave an inspiring and 
emotional address to the mem-
bership attending the awards 
breakfast and received a standing 
ovation. He is much honored to 
be selected as the 2016 Out-
standing Contributor to Bands. 
Chip Averwater is the chairman 

of Amro Music Stores, past president of 
NAMM, president of Play It Again Mem-
phis and author of Retail Truths. 

Outstanding Bandmaster, Colonel 
Akira Takeda the 13th commander of 
the Central Band of the Japan Ground 
Self-Defense Force, was presented with 
his plaque by Committee Chairperson 
Barbara Lambrecht for his fabulous work 
with Japanese Bands. Colonel Takeda 
gave an excellent address to the member-
ship attending the awards breakfast and 
received a standing ovation.  

He is very gracious to be selected as the 
2016 Outstanding Bandmaster. Colonel 

Akita Takeda is a member of 
the Japanese Band Directors 
Association and is an executive 
of the Japan Sousa Society. He 
was selected as an honorary 
member of the American Band-
masters Association in 2015. 

 

For more on each of the 2016 
Outstanding Award Winners, 
please go to 
www.phibetamu.org. 

 

PRESENTATIONS TO OUTSTANDING BANDMASTER AND CONTRIBUTER 
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In 2016 the PhiBetaMu International 
Board hosted a reception at the Midwest 

for Chapter Secretaries and Presidents. 
Much camaraderie and exchange of ideas 

took place in the Hyatt Hotel juxtaposi-
tion to the McCormick Center. 

PHIBETAMU RECEPTION FOR CHAPTER SECRETARIES AND PRESIDENTS 

Cathy Williams, Chip Averwater, Coln. Akira Takeda, Barbara Lambrecht 



 

2016 GENERAL ASSEMBLY MEETING – DAVID LAMBERT 
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Meeting was called to order at 7:45 AM 
with 76 in attendance from 14 chapters. 

Following the invocation President 
Keith Bearden addressed the member-
ship: “I welcome members of Phi Beta Mu 
and special guests today. Thank you for 
making the effort to attend. It is a distinct 
pleasure and honor to serve as your inter-
national president. PhiBetaMu was born 
in Lubbock, TX six blocks from where I 
attended school and from where I retired-
Texas Tech University. PhiBetaMu holds 
a special place in my heart and has had a 
tremendous impact on my career. PhiBeta 
Mu continues to spread the good news 
beyond borders as we work with brothers 
and sisters across the country and around 
the world. 

From time to time, I hear comments such 
as - “what has Phi Beta Mu done for me all 
we do is promise and swear”. PhiBetaMu 
is like everything else which is good in 
life. You get out of it what you put into 
it. It’s like band directing, you get what 
you expect. What greater joy, if only to 
see the excitement on a colleague’s face 
as you sponsor them into our fraternity, 
signalling to them - “you’ve done well 
faithful servant”. It is important to recog-
nize “stars” in our field, both young and 
old. The common bond of music binds us 
all together in fellowship. 

President Bearden then introduced the 
International Executive Secretary, David 
Lambert (Alpha Chapter) who adminis-
tered the oath. 

(The entire address is included in the 2016 
General Assembly Minutes located in the 
“members only” section at www.phibetamu.org) 

President Bearden then addressed old 
business: He indicated that the board has 
gleaned a lot of information from infor-
mation gathered from surveys done by 
Keith Rudolph, Public Relations Com-
mittee, and continues to work on issues 
addressed in those surveys. 

International still has several chapters in 

arrears. Secretary Lambert is working on 
those. President Bearden reminded the 
membership implemented term limits for 
all board members that limited them to 
two three year terms. So, there will be an 
election every year. Please vote. 

Secretary/Treasurer, David Lambert 
presented the secretary’s and financial 
reports. He reminded the membership 
that the 2015 financial report is on the 
International web page and that once the 
December bank statement arrives, he will 
send the financials to the accountant and 

will post the 2016 financial report to the 
webpage. 

He also reported that the various chapters 
had presented eight “Outstanding Band-
master”, three “Outstanding Contributor 
to Bands” and Six “Outstanding Student” 
awards in the past year. 

He reminded chapter presidents and sec-
retaries of the reception at McCormick 
Place that afternoon. 

Past President, Paul Worosello pre-
sented information on the Earl D. Irons 
Program of Distinction Award and intro-
duced the Original Development Com-
mittee: Paul Worosello - Chair: ALPHA, 
TX, Barbara Lambrecht: ALPHA, TX, 
Cathy Williams: OMICRON, AR, Travis 
Weller: NU, PA, Joann Hood: ETA, TN. 

He also announced the Selection Com-
mittee for 2016: Cindy Lansford: AL-
PHA, TX, Jackie Gilley: BETA Chapter, 
OK, Dana Hamant: IOTA Chapter, KS, 
Thomas Brown: ZETA, GA, Martin 
Dickey: THETA, SC. 

He presented the names of the winning 
organizations for 2016: Penn High 
School: Mishawaka, IN | Glenn 
Northern, Director and Westlake 
High School: Austin, TX | Kerry 
Taylor, Director 

The Phi Beta Mu Earl D. Irons Program 
of Distinction is open to all high school 
band programs. Director must have been 
at that program for at least the previous 
five years. Any member may nominate 
one program. The initial nomination oc-
curs in confidence with the director un-
aware of the nomination. 

Bands may be nominated at any time up 
to April 30 of the current academic year. 
Nominations are currently being accepted 
for the 2017 Award.  

Barbara Lambrecht, Outstanding 
Bandmaster Committee presented her 
report. She told the membership that the 
2016 winner was Colonel Akira Takeda, 
13th Commander of the Central Band of 
the Japan Ground Self-Defense Force, 
and that he would receive his award at the 
Awards Breakfast following the General 
Assembly meeting.  She then announced 
that Jerry Junkin, Director of Bands at the 
University of Texas, is the winner of the 
2017 award. 

Cathy Williams, Outstanding Con-
tributor to Bands Committee, announced 
the 2016 recipient Chip Atwater, Chair-
man of Amro Music Stores in Memphis, 
TN.  He, too, would receive his award at 
the Awards Breakfast.  She announced the 
2017 winner is Dennis Fischer, Associate 
Director of Wind Studies at the Univer-
sity of North Texas. 

 



 

2016 GENERAL ASSEMBLY MEETING  - CONTINUED 
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Rodney Bennett, Constitution Review 
Committee, reported the constitution 
revision was completed and approved in 
2014. Amendments of term limits and 
honorary member revisions were ap-
proved in December 2015. The addition 
of language to allow the International 
Board to conduct business via electronic 
means between annual meetings was also 
approved at the December 2015 general 
assembly. There was no activity on the 
constitution in 2016. 

Dwayne Sagen, Special Projects and 
Objectives Committee, highlighted the 
work submitted by various chapters: 

DELTA Chapter, MS gave our Interna-
tional Executive permission to upload 
from their Chapter’s Website, a Band 
Director Instructional Video onto the 
International PBM Website for all Chap-
ters and members to view and use. 

ETA Chapter, TN continues to nominate 
and choose the Tennessee All State Band 
Conductors performing at their annual 
TMEA Convention. 

GAMMA Chapter, IN has several ongoing 
projects including: Mentoring to young 
(or new to Indiana) band directors; Po-
dium Exchange where members trade a 
rehearsal with each other’s band; and has 
a committee investigating starting a schol-
arship program. 

LAMBDA Chapter, MO continues to 
sponsor and select the winner of the 
Claude T. Smith Memorial Composition 
Contest. This year they awarded the 
$5,000 Prize to Robert Langenfeld of 
Shawnee, Kansas, for his composition, 
Spark! 

MU ALPHA Chapter, AB, CANADA 
continues to sponsor a scholarship that 
supports a young band musician to attend 
the Canadian National Youth Band. This 
year’s recipient, Jarett Jacobs of Dids-
bury, AB, a tuba player in his second 
year, Bachelor of Music program at the 
University of Lethbridge AB. 

Members of MuAlpha are active in pro-
viding donations of cash and instruments 
to Orquestra Escuela de Puerto Vallarta 
in Puerto Vallarta, Jalisco, Mexico; a pro-
ject initiated by Brother Barry Valleau. 

Members of MuAlpha continue their sup-
port of band programs in Dominica, W.I. 

NU Chapter, PA continues to support 
and fund the Nu Chapter Scholarship 
awarded every year to a music education 
major. Nu chapter has begun the prepara-
tion to commission a piece for jazz band. 

PSI Chapter, KY started a new project 
called the PhiBetaMu Concert Band Festi-
val. Middle and High School Concert 
Bands across Kentucky were asked to 
submit applications to be featured per-
forming ensembles at the event. From 
those applications, two middle school 
bands and four high school bands were 
chosen. They each prepare a thirty min-
ute program to perform for an audience, 
and a featured clinician was there to both 
provide the students with feedback on the 
performance as well as to work with the 
bands on stage, giving the audience a 
clinic session. This past year, the featured 
clinician was Ray Cramer, Professor 
Emeritus from Indiana University. The 
festival was a huge success, and we have 
already seen this year a doubling of the 
amount of applications for our next festi-
val with clinician, Dr. Paula Crider. 

ZETA Chapter, GA is currently involved 
in a commission project with the com-
poser/teacher, Jay Bocook. We commis-
sioned Jay, led by our Brother Rich 
Bransco, to compose a level five over-
ture. Through donations by our Zeta 
members and several band booster or-
ganizations, this has become a reality. The 
composition will be performed on Friday, 
Jan 27, 2017, at our Georgia Music Edu-
cators Annual Conference. The Georgia 
Wind Symphony, adult community band, 
conducted by Brother David Gregory, 
will feature “Down By The River,” by Jay 
Bocook. 

Keith Rudolph presented the Public 
Relations Report: 

Our chapter profiles provide a thumbnail 
sketch of each chapter’s history, activity, 
and membership. The profiles have 
proved to be very popular for those seek-
ing information about our chapters in that 
the profiles allow members to see and 
gain inspiration from what other chapters 
are doing and give non-members who 
visit the site some insight on how our 
motto of Life, Love, Music is carried out in 
our various chapters. 

In 2016 nine more chapters submitted a 
Chapter Profile so we now have informa-
tion on these twenty-six chapters: Alpha, 
Texas - Alpha Chi, Virginia - Alpha 
Gamma, North Dakota - Alpha Theta, 
Nebraska - Beta, Oklahoma - Beta Zeta, 
Brazil - Eta, Tennessee - Gamma, Indiana 
- Iota, Kansas - Kappa, Colorado - Kappa 
Theta, Minnesota - Lambda, Missouri - 
Lambda Iota, Ontario - Lambda Zeta, 
Oregon - Mu, Ohio - Mu Alpha, Alberta 
- Nu, Pennsylvania - Omicron, Arkansas - 
Phi, New Mexico - Pi, Wisconsin - Psi, 
Kentucky - Sigma, South Dakota - Tau, 
West Virginia - Theta, South Carolina - 
Xi, Illinois - Zeta, Georgia 

We encourage the remaining chapters to 
submit whatever information is available 
as we understand chapter records are 
sometimes incomplete: Beta Gamma, 
British Columbia - Delta, Mississippi - 
Epsilon, Louisiana - Lambda Alpha, Con-
necticut - Lambda Mu, Montana - 
Omega, Florida - Rho, Alabama - Sigma 
Chi, Wyoming 

Public Relations Overview - Phi Beta 
Mu currently has initiatives that are hav-
ing a very positive effect on the health 
(and PR) of our fraternity: 

The board is striving to welcome all as 
part of an overall effort to improve atten-
dance at our annual meeting. 

The reception for Chapter Presidents/
Secretaries has proved to be a pleasant,  
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low key opportunity for Chapter and In-
ternational Officers to share ideas. 

The revival of the Newsletter, now online 
under the leadership of Mike Townsend, 
has again provided us with a polished and 
professional source for chapter and mem-
ber news. 

The Earl D. Irons Program of Distinction 
Award, developed and administered un-
der the leadership of Past President Paul 
Worosello, has given a new outlet of rec-
ognition for outstanding band programs, 
included more chapters in International 
activity through the selection process, and 
enhanced the Awards Breakfast with a 
larger gathering for those being honored. 

Our Learn from the Masters initiative spear-
headed by President Keith Bearden is 
both a great source of information for 
aspiring and established band directors to 
pick up tips from our heroes who reached 
the peak of our profession. 

The efforts of Past Past President Sheryl 
Bowhay to see that the web is updated 
frequently encourages us to visit it more 
often as does the increasing breath of in-
formation housed there. 

In all, Keith Rudolph said that our public 
relations effort is not isolated to a com-
mittee or an individual. The actions of 
both the International Board and our 
many chapters intertwine as we strive to 
promote bands and bandsmen. As we 
continue forward, we need to continually 
seek more and better ways to help our 
chapters thrive and grow while getting 
our message out both to and beyond our 
membership. 

Keith urged the membership to go to the 
websites of the different chapters to see 
the many things that they are doing. 

Elva Kaye Lance, Vice Pres., presented 
Extension and Special Projects Reports. 

Extension Report - Brazil Chapter be-
came a reality last February with a suc-
cessful installation in Sao Paula, Brazil of 

ten new members with Andre Oliviera 
elected as president of Beta Zeta Chapter. 

Keith Rudolph has been working on the 
re-establishment of the Gamma chapter in 
Arizona; 8-10 directors are expected to 
be installed in a ceremony early in 2017. 

Ike Nail is working to re-establish the 
Oregon Chapter and Sheryl Bowhay is 
working to establish a chapter in the 
Netherlands. 

Special Projects - The audio interviews 
have been completed with the exception 
of Dr. Mallory Thompson. There are 22 
recorded interviews of Outstanding Band 
Directors, plus an interview with Richard 
Crain, long-time executive secretary. 

Phi Beta Mu is looking to formally pro-
vide assistance of resources and supplies 
to struggling band programs that might be 
identified around the world. 

Jay Watkins presented the Commission 
Report - The Grade 1.5 composition 
written by William Owens entitled The 
Wings of Mercury is completed. The pre-
miere performance is scheduled for the 
2017 Texas Music Educators Association 
Conference and will be presented by 
Mineola Middle School, the 2017 TMEA 
Texas Class C Honor Band, conducted by 
Melissa Grant Fisher. 

Our next commission will be a grade 5 
work to be completed by December 2018 
with a performance in 2019, hopefully at 
the Midwest Clinic. The International 
Chapter has funded the last two commis-
sioned works and now are inviting all 
PBM chapters to assist with funding who 
would like to participate in a consortium. 

Mike Townsend, presented the News-
letter Report - he said that he survived 
the first year of producing & editing the 
Phi Beta Mu International Newsletter! --- 
It is a time consuming but worthy task 
and I look forward to 2017. There will be 
“3 editions in 2017” and encourages all 
chapters to submit something for at least 
one edition each year. 

Sheryl Bowhay, Website/Social Media 
Facilitator, presented her report stating 
that the website continues to be reliable 
and consistent. It has proven to be a re-
source for storage of records/documents 
and archiving information. It is a resource 
page, a source of communication between 
members, and an efficient execution of 
the fraternity’s annual elections. 

PhiBetaMu facebook, website and the 
newsletter draw attention to the human 
resources of our fraternity. PhiBetaMu is 
unique in its wealth of human resources 
and I believe that we should continue to 
focus on this strength. 

Sheryl challenges each of you to view the 
facebook page , now 281 members, as 
another tool to engage our membership. 
Membership Directory email ad-
dresses that are not current continue to 
be an issue. It must be the responsibility 
of the individual member to see to it that 
their email addresses are current. 

President Bearden presented Keith 
Rudolph a plaque in recognition of his 
service on the Board of Directors for the 
past three year as Committee Chairperson 
of the Public Relations Committee. 

The meeting was adjourned at 8:40 AM. 

Editor: Complete minutes and the financial 
report are available in “members only” section 
of the PBM Website www.phibetamu.org 
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ALPHA CHAPTER AT TMEA FEBRUARY 9 & 11  PICTURES BY BOB CESARIO 

Paul Baur, Charles Emmons Out-
standing Band Director 2017 recipient. 

Herbert Duncan, charter member of Lambda, making a  
presentation to Dr. Charles Menghini 

Dr. Tim Lautzenheiser address the 
Lambda Chapter 

P.Pres Cindy Lansford & Exec. Secretary Gary Wells 
Todd Clearwater Alpha 
President 

Maththew McInturff, TBA 
Bandmaster of year 2017 

Mary Ellen Cavitt, Chair of 
the TBA Clinic Committee 
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